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June 12, 2007

Dear Jonathan,


As founder of the Prison Creative Arts Project, as a seventeen-year-member of the Sisters Within Theater Troupe in three women’s prisons, and simply as someone excited over having found a new friend in this work, I’m writing to tell you how much I admire how much you and the men you work with, in collaboration with the supportive staff at the Racine Correctional Institution, have achieved.  Both I and my students and former students who accompanied me to the performance of “The Tempest” were, to put it mildly, blown away by what we saw.


I would have enjoyed watching the play with the prisoner audience you had earlier, but I found the outside audience – like myself – held and even gripped by the performance.  Not all of the actors were equal, but some were as good as I’ve seen anywhere, and everyone was strong enough to carry their part, and all of them had clearly put their hearts into the rehearsals and performances.  For me always, one thing that makes for a strong performance is that the performance matters deeply to the actors.  The play was very very well directed, well timed and choreographed (entrances and exits, blocking, movement), and the voices carried, something we haven’t always been successful in achieving with first-time actors.  I hope to be back for your next play (“Macbeth,” I understand) and will recommend it to everyone.


One thing I always watch for when I have occasion to see colleagues working with prisoners is the tone in which the work is done.  I hold my breath until I am clear.  Your tone is perfect, your understanding of what you are doing is just right.  There was no talk on your part about the crimes of the men, no patronizing talk about how your work was redeeming them or providing them with therapy, and you had not arrogated to yourself a key role in the play (indeed, were only performing because you had lost one member of the troupe).  You and the men were colleagues in a theater troupe anywhere, and you and they had the utmost respect for each other.  That is as it should be, of course, and I liked you and them immensely for it.


The talk back was, in a way, very familiar, and it was good to hear.  When this work has been done well, when the process is good, what the actors have to say is very important and very moving.  In ways that are both obvious and subtle, they have grown, they have found friendships, they have had the thrill of collaborating with others, struggling with others, and of arriving at a professional presentation where they are celebrated, some of them for the first time in their lives.  They become models within the facility, known as actors and as people who have taken on a hard task and completed it.  In Michigan, we are not allowed any longer to bring family members into performances in the adult facilities, as we once were (family members come to performances in the juvenile facilities), and I was grateful to the Wisconsin State Department of Corrections for understanding so well what it means to families to connect with their sons, husbands, and fathers when they are engaged in such a positive activity as the performance of a play by William Shakespeare.  I loved that the actors introduced their family members and loved seeing how the moment brought them so close and in such moving ways.  I loved hearing the actors talk so personally about their lives, their parts in the play, the moments and lines that had resonated into their own lives, and the process of working with each other, sometimes against considerable odds, to arrive where they did.  You did a great job of facilitating the talk back, letting them take the lead, and interjecting a question now and then that you knew would take them to a new place, soliciting questions from the audience without letting the audience take too much of the talking time.


A few other things.  I appreciate the support you have within the Racine Correctional Institution.  We work in prisons across lower and mid Michigan, and I know that such support isn’t available everywhere.  In addition to the attendance by family members and the courteous way in which all of us were processed, escorted, and welcomed, I appreciate the fact that you were able to have refreshments, that you were going to have a cast party, that you are able to come in so consistently, especially in the last month, for rehearsals, that you are able to record the performances for others to study and learn from, and that the actors are permitted to stay in the Institution, instead of going home or to a lower security facility, in order to be there for the play – that the Racine Correctional Institution and Wisconsin State Department of Corrections see how positive an experience this is for the men who will be returning to Wisconsin communities and can make those concessions is excellent, and I wish it would rub off elsewhere.


Thank you so much for inviting us!  Your work is of the highest professional quality and shows an extraordinary (and I’m sure often draining) commitment to social service in places too few people are willing to go.  I realize that it is a service to yourself as well, for the benefits from these collaborations go both ways.  As someone who has been sending students into correctional institutions for years, I am pleased to know that your students also are coming in to do conflict resolution work with the prisoners and to support the actors as they think out the implications of their roles and of the plays.  Everyone gains, everyone grows, everyone is educated when those borders are crossed and people work seriously together. 

Congratulations!






Sincerely,






Buzz Alexander






Thurnau Professor of English Literature







Founder, the Prison Creative Arts Project

